ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 9th January 2012 in the Village School at 7:30 pm


PRESENT: 

Cllr E Wilson (Chairman), Cllr A Bush, Cllr J Dyball, Cllr R Miller, Cllr M Munford, Cllr K Norris,  Cllr P Talbot and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). 
No members of the public were present. 
APOLOGIES: Cllr M Colvey.
1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. Cllr Dyball declared a personal interest in agenda item 5 (Club Hall) as a result of her association with the Scouts. However, this was not considered to be prejudicial. 
2. minutes of the meeting held on 7th November 2011 
The minutes of the meeting on Monday 7th November were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
4. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 4th January 2010 bullet 2 Path between Foxhills open space and Deans Drove: A letter has now been sent to Mr Bird in accordance with the action point agreed at the December Full Council meeting – to confirm his advice and ask him to progress the necessary arrangements with the developers of September cottage. 

Minute 8, 1st March 2010. Field and hedgerow ownership – Wareham Rd: school to Halls corner. This was chased with Mark Adams of the DCC Area Highways team in December but no further response has yet been received. Action: Parish Clerk to chase again. 
Minute 7, 5th August – Allotments security: Mr Warr has not yet relocated the disused Dyetts Field gates to close the gap in the hedge. A reminder of this outstanding work has been sent. Action: Parish Clerk to monitor. 
Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Mr MacDonald. The solution for the secure installation of the plaque is now in the hands of the builder identified by Cllr Miller. A similar plaque is to be ordered for the Twinning tree. Action: Parish Clerk to order the new plaque. 
Minute 12, 1st November – Replacement village name sign. As reported to the December Full Council meeting, the formal request for DCC to reinstate the former name sign was raised with Mark Adams of the Area Highways team and he has confirmed that the work will be done in the first half of 2012. 

Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint. Cllr Colvey was not present and so was unable to provide an update on what he had discussed with the Arts University College, Bournemouth. CARRIED OVER.

Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Memorial Ground: “No Dogs” signs. It was noted that there has been no further correspondence regarding this matter. DISCHARGED

Minute 9, 5th September 2011 – new dog bin in Purbeck Rd. PDC have approved the location and an order has now been placed for the new dog bin. Action: Parish Clerk to arrange installation once the bin arrives. 
5. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – 
(i) Field drainage scheme: It is understood that the Sports Club are awaiting responses to funding applications for the drainage scheme from SITA and the Football Foundation. 

(ii) Play area project: Cllr Dyball provided a further update on the Recreation Ground play area project. Francesca Porter and Cllr Dyball have now completed a first draft of the business plan. Cllr Dyball presented a funding bid in a meeting with Synergy Housing on 9th January which has secured a commitment from them to at least £5,000, with a possibility of a further £5,000 from another fund they have available. Cllr Dyball is meeting Nicky Pritchard next week to give other fundraising efforts a boost. A second potential supplier has now provided a plan / proposal for the equipment and layout.  
(iii) Fields in Trust registration: Cllrs were reminded that this is being managed through the Finance & Policy Cttee. 
Row Park Paddock – Nothing to report. 
Allotments – Three allotment holders have given notice that they will not continue to rent their plots at the end of this financial year. There are 14 names on the waiting list. 
Library Walk – Cllr Miller provided an update on the discussions with Mr King regarding the possible transfer to Parish Council ownership and responsibility of the steps between the pharmacy and Tescos. As this currently does not include the strip of land on which the fence stands, the Council members felt that there was no advantage in taking this on. Action: Parish Clerk to write to Mr King to advise him of this.   
Memorial Green / War Memorial – The council members were reminded of their earlier decision to defer discussions about the fence until the March meeting. Cllr Miller pointed out the need to schedule work in the Spring to refurbish the bench (memorial W G Short). Action: Parish Clerk to schedule accordingly.  
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – It was noted that still no response has yet been received from the landowner’s insurers regarding the claim for the cost of removal of the fallen branch in the cemetery. Action: Parish Clerk to pursue this matter again with the landowner. 
Club Hall – Two further matters have been brought to the Parish Clerk’s attention by the Lighthouse Family Church: 

(i) The need to replace sections of the ceiling in the back room which were badly damaged by the roof leak before Christmas. This was noted by the Council members. Action: Parish Clerk to obtain estimates.  
(ii) They have asked for comment on the council’s intention for the building. They are aware of preliminary discussions with the Scouts. It was agreed that the Parish Clerk should write to Phil Game to explain that a tentative enquiry has been received from the Scouts and that if this went ahead it would be unlikely to affect the Lighthouse’s current operations there. Action: Parish Clerk to write to Phil Game accordingly.  Regarding the proposal for the Scouts occupation of the building, Cllr Dyball reported that she had been advised by Deborah Wyatt (a trustee for DCA) that DCA could provide someone to advise and help to facilitate funding applications, and possibly also to liaise with DCC regarding necessary negotiation of a new lease to the Scouts. It was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that the next step is to pursue discussions with DCC via connections made with DCA help. Cllr Dyball will set up this initial step and then hand over to a sub Committee consisting of Cllrs Miller, Norris, Wilson and Taylor to continue.  
Hedges and Ditches – Nothing to report
Foxhills Open Space – The Parish Clerk reported that he has held a site meeting with a representative of the maintenance contractors. Reference has been made to the detail in the workers timesheets to confirm that all due maintenance has been undertaken. Separate quotes have been requested for:

(a) Trimming a number of trees which are either damaged, low / overhanging, or interfering with adjacent properties. 

(b)  Restoring the gravel paths to their 1996/7 condition. 
MUGA – A seam in the playing surface which had split has now been repaired. It has been confirmed by the Football Foundation that a key condition of the grant funding was a commitment to submission of an annual Monitoring and Evaluation report by the Parish Council for a total of 25 years. The support meetings with a representative of the Football Foundation are continuing – with the aim of increasing usage & participation though a combination of marketing, promotional and sport liaison activities. Although such matters are primarily for the Sports Club and the School to influence, the Football Foundation has an expectation that the Parish Council will also be an active ongoing partner in this work. Councillors were reminded of the separate task to pursue with DCC the approval to replace the low level path lighting with two lamp columns; and also that access to toilets has been agreed with the school. 
Village Centre Project – nothing to report. 
Other Open Spaces –Cllr Dyball commented further on the proposed new footpath between Huntick Rd and Wimborne Rd. A meeting is due to take place with John Williamson, DCC Footpaths Officer this week, during which it is hoped to clarify the next steps. Cari Wooldridge (PDC Planning Policy Dept) has also been asked for her advice in connection with the community benefit flowing from the Polo Club planning consent and from the proposed Huntick Rd development.  The matter of gates and stiles has been discussed with Anthony Cecil. It was noted that key questions for John Williamson are that, given that it is a permissive footpath, (i) whether there is any restriction on the type of gate or stile at each end and (ii) whether it is acceptable for the Council to deal directly with the landowner to progress this to a conclusion, or that it is necessary to do this via PDC Planning Department. It is hoped to have the path open by Easter 2012.  
6. CORRESPONDENCE
The Parish Clerk reported on the receipt of two letters from the PDC Tree Officer regarding decisions on applications for tree works:

(i) TWA/2011/0177.  1 Old Chapel Drive. Decision split. Condition 1 is granted – T1 Oak crown lift by tertiary branches only to create 4m separation from the ground, and crown clean. T2 Silver Birch crown lift by tertiary branches only to create 2m separation from the ground. Condition 2 is refused  - T1 and T2 crown reductions by 30%. Reasons:  considered unnecessary for reasons of allowing light in, and creates a large amount of entry points for decay and pathogens.  
(ii) TWA/2011/0174. Field off Huntick Rd. Approved. Group 1 (mostly Oak crown raise to 4m from ground. 
A letter from Churches Fire Security Ltd pointing out the legal requirement to have a Fire Risk Assessment carried out and regularly reviewed and offering to undertake this for the Club Hall. It was noted that this company already maintains the fire equipment for the Club Hall. After a brief discussion it was agreed that the Parish Clerk should contact the company for a quotation for this work.  Action: Parish Clerk to act accordingly.  

7. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
In response to a question from Cllr Bush it was confirmed that the council had considered consolidating grass cutting operations in the village, but that due to the separate responsibilities on DCC and PDC (with linked funding), as well as the variety of location / terrain demanding specialist equipment  the current arrangements were considered to be suitable. It was noted that this does not rule out the opportunity for existing contractors to bid for work as and when a contact is ceased by either party. 
Cllr Bush also sought clarification about the review of the Housing Needs Survey conducted on the Parish Council’s behalf by PDC. It was stressed that it is important that the results of this survey are published but it was noted that PDC’s draft report contains several contradictions and no conclusion; so is currently not fit for purpose. It is understood that Chris McDermott has been asked to delay publication. It was agreed that a small working group would review the draft report on 10th January to add to the points already identified by Cllr Bush, and that Chris McDermott be invited to attend the Full Council meeting on 16th January so that these points can be raised with her and therefore addressed in the eventual published version of the report.  Actions: (i) Working group to meet and consider the points; (ii) Cllr Colvey to invite Ms McDermott to attend the meeting; (iii)Parish Clerk to amend the draft agenda for 16th January accordingly. 
The meeting closed at 9:20pm
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